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North Seattle Community College

Faculty Senate

Meeting Minutes

April 7, 2010

Start: 2:40 p.m.

Attendees: Scott Bernhard, Val Donato, Dave Eberhardt, Tracy Furutani, Brian Holt, Ralph Jenne, Pam Lippert, Lorellen Nausner, Dawson Nichols, Brian Palmer, Maria Paz, Trish Root, Christian Rusby (guest), Karen Stuhldreher, Jennifer Wu

Approval of March 2010 Minutes

The March 2010 minutes were unanimously approved.

FACTC Report

Jennifer Wu provided some historical background regarding the FACTC by juxtaposing it with the other CTC organizations, the WACTC (the organization of CTC presidents) and the TACTC (the Trustees Association of CTC).  How the FACTC representatives are selected varies across colleges. FACTC meetings rotate among the CTC system. The Senate approved the representative position and the VPI office pays for the travel costs at this time. Other colleges may have different approaches.

 

The FACTC’s Mission, in contrast to Union’s focus on working conditions, workers’ rights and wages, focuses on instructional issues. Of course, the Union and FACTC issues will occasionally overlap. Additionally, its goal is to provide a forum for faculty to discuss issues across campuses and to reflect faculty voice to the system policy groups. Issues discussed in the past included Common Course Numbering and the open textbook initiative. 

 

Recent events from FACTC:  members of the SBCTC including the director Charlie Earl and Cable Green attended the February meeting.

 

Charlie Earl said that the SBCTC always tries to work with faculty, but admits that they could do a better job listening.  He also suggested that faculty could be more proactive in getting the attention of the state board.  He also recommended that faculty speak with one voice because the Legislature will take any dissent from the group as evidence the faculty are in disagreement, and will avoid taking action on issues of faculty interest.

 

The SBCTC is hiring an outside consultant to evaluate the Student Achievement Initiative project in relation to momentum points.

 

Cable Green reported on the progress of the Open Course Library project as funded by the Gates foundation. The faculty selection group approved 43 instead of 81 courses as originally planned. Some courses did not receive applications. Phase I will be a pilot program with phase 2 expanded to the remaining courses.

 

This Gates Foundation initiative has 5 supports groups, which have been populated:

· Library research (so that faculty use good resources)

· ADA compliance

· Multicultural group

· Instructional designers

· Institutional researchers

Retention rates

Completion rates

 

There was a question regarding the distinction between retention and completion; apparently a division Dean is mistaken in the use of these terms.

 

Last point: A “lecturer capture system” using licensed software will be free and made available starting in September. The arrangement will be similar to the current Elluminate web conferencing software. More info will be distributed sometime before fall. 

 

Sustainability

Christian Rusby arrived and discussed some of the latest sustainability work he and other campus community members have completed. When asked about training individuals how to divide waste materials, Christian replied the situation has improved significantly in the last two months. Currently, the recycling program is being evaluated via a student project, and the Sustainability Committee may be looking for “sustainability captains” across departments to help with the recycle/compost efforts.

The group entered Executive Session.

The Senate exited Executive Session.

Spring Faculty Social

The North Star is unavailable this week, and Mary Ellen O’Keeffe is willing to give $50 toward the event. Tracy Furutani has a bottle of wine to donate to the event, and Trish Root has a couple bottles left over from the previous faculty social. May 13 is the first choice for the event, with June 3 as a back-up date. Pam will be picking up food at Costco, and Senators were asked to help set up in the North Star at 3pm.

Renaming Buildings, Capital Projects Steering Committee

Early results from a recent campus survey indicate 52% of survey takers want building name changes while 48% do not. Renumbering of building rooms was apparently previously decided in 2008. The Capital Projects Steering Committee will be meeting on April 26. Pam again asked for a sky bridge report at the last meeting, but did not receive updated information. 

The Math Department received a Gates grant.

Buyout Meeting with Alan Ward

Lynne Dodson insisted any buyout must be conducted across the district, not just at North Seattle.

College Council

Dawson Nichols reported the Council met yesterday and created recommendations based on focus group information. There was disagreement regarding a Facilities-related recommendation. A resolution was passed, recommending the Executive Team should hire more Facilities personnel as soon as possible.

New faculty from the Math/Science/Social Science division are needed to serve on the Council. 

Presidential Search Committee

Trish provided a brief update. There are three finalists, and the Search Committee is very enthusiastic about all three candidates. 

Faculty are needed to meet with each candidate at 11am each day during the candidates’ visits. Brian Holt and Carol Hamilton are available. Trish was asked to report back after Jill’s meeting with the committee.

Faculty Evaluations

There is still confusion about where faculty evaluation forms are coming from, where the data is housed, etc. Brian and Carol will create a simple survey to ask faculty for feedback on the evaluations. Brian Palmer reported using the emailed evaluations at the end of Winter quarter, and he will report on the process when he gets the evaluations returned.

Adjourn: 4:45 p.m.

Previous Minutes

North Seattle Community College

Faculty Senate

Meeting Minutes

March 3, 2010Start: 2:40 p.m.

Attendees: Val Donato, Dave Eberhardt, Tracy Furutani, Carol Hamilton, Ralph Jenne, Frank Jump, Pam Lippert, Pete Lortz (guest, arrived at 3:00pm), Lorellen Nausner, Dawson Nichols, Brian Palmer, Trish Root, Betty Williams

Approval of February 2010 Minutes

As an update to the minutes, Brian Palmer announced he has chosen not to apply for a Gates grant. Three edits to the minutes were provided. Dave Eberhardt made a motion to approve the minutes with edits, and Val Donato seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 

Report from the Executive Board

The Senate discussed recent AFT Seattle Executive Board events (Executive Board minutes are available on the AFT Seattle website upon login). Carol Hamilton asked those with questions about these events to contact her, Ralph Jenne, or Lynne Dodson. 

Carol shared concerns regarding the lack of collaboration between deans and division faculty over new faculty positions. Current open faculty positions include Art, Math, English, IT for Healthcare, ABE/GED, and Nursing. There are 86 full-time faculty, nine temporary full-time faculty, and 256 part-time faculty working at North Seattle. The group discussed the narrowing cost difference between employing full-time versus part-time faculty, and questioned how much more unmeasured, indirect costs would further close the gap. Kurt Buttleman and Alan Ward have publicly stated they would like to move toward funding more full-time positions.

Classroom Improvement and Sustainability

Pete Lortz was invited to attend today’s Senate meeting because of his districtwide sustainability work. According to Pete, Christian Rusby is the new part-time Sustainability Coordinator. Pete and Christian, whose position is funded by students, are co-chairs of campus Sustainability Committee, which meets on third Thursdays. Christian will be attending the April Senate meeting. 

Sustainability is one of five standing committees, so campus representation is important. The group reports to the Vice President of Student Services, who then reports to the E-Team. Pete described the history behind the position: students interested in sustainability and who did not want the proposed student center funded wrote a proposal to earmark $237K to pay for the half-time position and sustainability initiatives.  A committee, made up of a majority of students, will be formed to determine how money will be spent. Currently, the committee is planning a strategic planning retreat scheduled for April 22. The committee is also trying to expand campus composting efforts. 

There was discussion regarding the campus printing lab paper proposal. Student leadership is working with Christian on the proposal, and if the Sustainability Committee endorses it, College Council will then consider the issue. 

Sustainability efforts have reached the district level, with the Chancellor funding $2500 for a sustainability event, scheduled June 4, with more information available some time next month. 

The Classroom Improvement subcommittee evolved from the Classroom Furniture subcommittee to recognize more than furniture is needed to improve classrooms. Originally, $50K was earmarked for and spent on a variety of classroom furniture, including chairs and tables in three IB rooms. The following year $100K was used to purchase tables and chairs for five rooms in the north end of the CC building. There is still some money remaining, and some identified needs include broken blinds, carpet removal, and whiteboard replacements. All told, 17 classrooms were furnished last year. 

Ralph Jenne described the Senate’s Classroom Cleanup idea to Pete. Ralph spoke with Rodolfo, who recommended we inventory removal and repair needs. Pete replied that the Classroom Improvement subcommittee is doing that very thing. After a walk-through last year, a work order was placed, but the work was not performed. Pete would concerned faculty to contact him regarding classroom improvement issues. 

Grievance Report

Dawson Nichols made a motion for the Senate to move into Executive Session, and Brian seconded. The motion passed unanimously. 

The Senate exited Executive Session. 

Student Evaluation of Faculty Forms

Carol has worked to identify the new student evaluation of faculty process. Val Donato clarified evaluation information in an email sent to Health and Human Services faculty. While faculty are required to conduct evaluations, we do not have to use specific forms. Also, the contract does not state we have to hand in evaluations directly to the dean or classified personnel. 

Val has been communicating with Jack Bautsch about where the electronic evaluation results go. From what the Senate understands of the system, the evaluations probably go to the dean, and the data sits on a server, available to whomever has access. 

Faculty are required to evaluate every quarter, but not necessarily every class. 

Trish Root made a motion for the North Campus Senate to request that the Executive Board discuss student evaluations at its next Agreement Management meeting. Pam seconded the motion. Tracy Furutani added an amendment to the motion, which passed unanimously.  The final motion: "The North Campus Senate will request that the Executive Board discuss the manner in which official instructions from administration regarding student evaluations are communicated." The motion passed unanimously.

The contractual language is written for the purpose of academic freedom, but if confusion results, there should be discussion. 

Brian was recognized for his upcoming tenure induction. 

Committee Reports

Budget Committee & College Council

Carol will take the printing proposal item to the next Humanities division meeting week. 

Dawson met with Alan Ward, who reported cuts for the next biennium are due next week. The College Council was unaware of this fact, otherwise the committee would have discussed the matter.

College Council committees across the district are getting together. Also, the Council’s mission statement is being reworked. 

Capital Project Improvement Committee

Pam reported the group did not receive a report on the bridge, although they were promised one. After she asked Steve Miller why the bridge was not on the agenda, he forwarded the request to the architects, who seemed to dismiss the request. 

There is a campus survey concerning building names but there is no new information about potential classroom re-numbering. 

A convenience store is planned for the campus. A tour of the UW’s store is planned for Wednesday, March 17, from 9am-12pm. 

Pam heard the tutoring committee had met and are content with plans. Carol asked if Pam would request information on the acoustical design plan for the new building.

CAS and Assessment

Administrative budget-related choices have negatively impacted faculty working environments. The decision, to example, not to return to reassigned time causes entire departments to suffer. 

Tracy referenced an internal study Lynne Dodson led a few years ago that assessed what faculty did with their time. He asked whether the union could investigate what full-time faculty members do for the 13% pay, and is it possible to clearly articulate coordination duties. 

Faculty Development

$550 Individual Grants are available, although out-of-state travel has been frozen. 

Technology District IT

Pam provided an update in Brian Holt’s absence. Pacific Technologies is working with a variety of district groups to assess the possibility of instituting district-wide information technology. There will be a report in June. 

District Budget Committee

The report was distributed, and the committee met with Jill, but they have not received an official response from her yet. Carol asked Jill to explain why a president on each campus to is needed. 

Presidential Search

Trish reported eight semi-finalists among the 30 applicants have been identified. She feels there is ethnic and gender diversity among the semi-finalists. 

Faculty Coordination Task Force

Another survey was distributed, but apparently not all coordinators received it. The committee has met three times. 

Key Policy Group

Carol stated those who have used key shop services in the last three months should have received a Key Policy Group survey. Although there are concerns over possible charges for lost/stolen keys, there was never an intent for employees to be charged. The disclaimer is for renters who do not return keys. 

Full-Time Faculty Replacement

The full-time faculty replacement issue mentioned at the last meeting is supposed to be discussed at the next deans meeting, according to Ralph and Pam. If a similar circumstance were to occur in the future, a grievance will be filed. 

Haiti Fund Request/T-Shirts for Sale

Carol will be selling tote bags and t-shirts at an upcoming Haiti fundraiser on March 18. She requested help in staffing the table.  The AFT Seattle Executive Board voted to approve $500 for the event, but because Carol prefers the money be sent to PLAN, an organization doing work for schools, she will be working with Lynne Dodson on the matter. 

Requests to Serve/Recruit Faculty – Student Fee meetings in April

Students need faculty to serve on  the Student Fee Board every Monday,1-3pm, and Friday 11:30am-1:30pm, from April 12-May 5. Carol will send a message to all faculty. 

Other

A faculty social is aimed for the first Thursday, depending on scheduling conflicts in following weeks. 

Carol reported that Alan wants to discuss buyout possibilities. April 1 is the deadline, with retirement occurring in June. 

Adjourn: 5:05 p.m.
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North Seattle Community College

Faculty Senate

Meeting Minutes

February 3, 2010

Start: 2:40 p.m.

Attendees: Scott Bernhard, Val Donato, Dave Eberhardt, Tracy Furutani, Ralph Jenne, Pam Lippert, Brian Palmer, Maria Paz, Trish Root, Karen Stuhldreher, Betty Williams, Jennifer Wu

Approval of January 2010 Minutes

Scott Bernhard made a motion to approve January’s minutes, Brian Palmer seconded. The motion passed unanimously.

AFT Seattle Updates

Dave Eberhardt described Seattle Central issues. There is a controversy about union-related correspondence and a possibility administration may try to obtain access to all Executive Board emails from the last couple years. 

The Executive Board passed its proposed budget. The contract extension vote begins on February 8. Faculty should have already received an email regarding the Bylaws change vote.

The Executive Board nominated Joan Stover for emeritus status.

900 petitions were collected across all Seattle campuses. Approximately 200 SSCC students wrote letters to legislators.

The annual AFT Washington lobby event is Monday, February 15. 

Building on Our Strengths and Being Clear about Our Roles & Responsibilities as Faculty

Pam Lippert brought up the current negativity regarding union matters. An email was sent to North faculty, recognizing Seattle Central’s difficulties, but also letting faculty know the North Faculty Senate is strong. To help with morale, Pam suggested the Senate should emphasize an optimistic outlook and tackle the one or two issues we feel may be most constructive and productive. 

Val Donato used the classroom cleanup as an example, stating the project could be described in a positive way. Dave reported Mary Ellen O’Keeffe and Monty Orestes supported the cleanup effort.

Ralph Jenne still needs to speak with Rudolfo Franco regarding the campus cleanup before any plans can move forward.

The Senate discussed Interim President Alan Ward’s efforts to address concerns brought by last quarter’s focus groups. Although faculty appreciate the need for trust, they are concerned over facility, plumbing, maintenance, and cleaning/custodial issues.  Since Senate Presidents are scheduled to meet with Alan next week, they will ask him about budget items related to these concerns, and also inform him that faculty would like to help.

According to College Council member Betty Williams, Alan has asked College Council to brainstorm strategies brought up by last quarter’s focus groups, and Betty suggested the Senate might want to do this as well.

Betty provided a College Council report. The Council has been working with Jeff Caldwell to help the campus community be better prepared in the event of an emergency. College Council voted to recommend the Classroom Emergency Procedures to the Executive Team for campus-wide distribution. The group discussed several building- and classroom-specific conditions that might impact items on the Procedures document. 

Betty shared that often employees are reluctant to report student behavior issues due to possible FERPA conflicts. According to Jeff, Security should be notified if behavior is perceived as threatening. So far there have been no FERPA-related complaints as a result of such situations. Senate members stated quarterly email is probably the best way to share security information, though Val recommended information be posted in each classroom. Brian Palmer and Val suggested the emergency procedures list be circulated to faculty and other employees for feedback before distributing the official communication. The group agreed such official communication should originate from College Council, with the Faculty Senate supporting. 

The Senate acknowledged the proposal for an Institutional Commitment to Reduce Paper Output. The proposal, arising from a significant drop in the student printing limits, will be discussed more at the next meeting. 

Grievance Report

Karen Stuhldreher made a motion for the group to move into Executive Session,  and Val seconded the motion. The motion unanimously passed.

 The Senate exited Executive Session.

Committee Needs

Since Elroy Christenson has been involved with the Education Fund, his name was suggested as a possible member for the Education Fund Director search committee. Pam will ask if he can serve. 

Elizabeth Goulet is willing to serve on the Distinguished Alumni Committee. Tracy Furutani made a motion to accept Elizabeth Goulet as a committee member. The motion passed unanimously. 

Karen and Frank Jump are on the Classroom Improvement Committee committee so faculty representation needs should be met.

Brian Holt moved to approve Alissa Agnello as the MS3 representative for College Council, and Trish Root seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Gates Grant

Brian Palmer will be applying for an open source grant, with MUS 105 being the coruse of interest. Math faculty are also applying. Tracy applied to be an adjudicator. The deadline is February 17.

Committee Reports

Capital Projects Steering Committee

Pam is now on the Capital Project Steering Committee. A status report regarding North campus bridge safety is scheduled for February 22. While many want to keep the bridge, the architect favors its removal along with elevator installation on each side of where the bridge is now.  

CAS

Faculty should all be cognizant of overwork issues, especially in the vocational/technical programs, where a growing number of positions are funded from grants. 

A faculty vision regarding the management of data and information needed for program review, CAS submissions, and other curriculum paperwork seems to conflict with Information Technology’s vision and work. IT wants to move toward E-forms, including a plan to create an automated or partially automated syllabus. Faculty should carefully oversee this project’s progress since syllabus content should be dictated by the Agreement.

Budget

The committee is scheduled to meet tomorrow, though there is no administrative plan until the state can confirm the extent of cuts. Maria Paz reported learning any cuts above six percent would result in a significantly negative impact. According to Ralph Jenne, there is apprehension regarding the next biennium, to begin in 2011.

Faculty Development

Individual Grants are currently $550. Trish asked whether there are restrictions on travel, and Val confirmed there is additional travel-related paperwork to complete. 

Upcoming Activities

From Home to Haiti

Toni Bajado is spearheading the event, similar to one held following the tsunami. Next Tuesday at 11am is the next meeting. The classified union donated $500. Tracy made a motion for Faculty Senate Presidents to ask the Executive Board to consider a similar donation. Val seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 

Issues to Discuss/Watch for Action and Get Involved:

Book Store changes in book distribution

Faculty discussed issues relating to the bookstore’s new procedure regarding textbook purchases. Students can no longer choose their books, but instead stand in line and their books are brought out to them. According to Maria, theft has been a real problem, with stolen books being sold online.

Tech Building Remodel

Apparently, instructional space is being lost to an atrium containing a student eating area. The Opportunity Center for Education and Employment is to be located at the south end of the building.

Get on the Bus

Flyers advertising the Lobby Day event were provided. Participants will receive breakfast on the bus ride to Olympia and will also receive a boxed lunch on site. 

A dean hired a temporary full-time faculty replacement but did so without collaborating with department faculty. Intent behind faculty contract language is that, at a minimum, faculty should be asked for feedback regarding such a decision and be able to suggest names for consideration. While there was some interest in pursuing a grievance, there was also a preference that the situation be considered a warning. 

Val made a motion to adjourn, and Maria seconded. 

Adjourn: 4:30 p.m.
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North Seattle Community College

Faculty Senate

Meeting Minutes

January 6, 2010

Meeting Start: 2:40 p.m.

Attendees: Scott Bernhard, Val Donato, Dave Eberhardt, Tracy Furutani, Carol Hamilton, Ralph Jenne, Pam Lippert, Richard Mellroth (guest, SAC Director), Lorellen Nausner, Dawson Nichols, Brian Palmer, Maria Paz, Trish Root, Karen Stuhldreher

Approval of December 2009 Minutes

Dave Eberhardt moved to approve the December 2009 Senate minutes, with edits. The motion passed unanimously.

Plans for Faculty Social on January 14th

Pam Lippert thanked Brian Palmer for bringing refreshments to today’s meeting.

The Faculty Social will be held on 1/14/10, at 3:30-5:30pm in the North Star. We have a budget of $300--$100 from the Office of Instruction and $200 from AFT Seattle--to purchase wine, beer, food, plates, napkins, and cups. An alcohol permit is available. After discussing a possible menu, Dawson Nichols agreed to purchase the refreshments at Costco. Pam will distribute a “save the date” message to faculty. Those who can help with event set up should be at the North Star at 3pm. Trish Root volunteered to coordinate music at the event.

Carol Hamilton confirmed the mentoring raise goes into effect after 10 years of full-time teaching. Mentors might be helpful in encouraging newer faculty to attend the social.

Legislative Update

According to Dave Eberhardt, AFT Seattle is asking for a bill requiring due process for part-time faculty who have met job-related time and performance criteria. So, if the bill passes, job performance criteria would need to be identified, subject to bargaining. The bill would put into law just clause and due process for those who do not have their contracts renewed. Subsequently, specific and significant reasons would be required for contract non-renewal. 

Carol added that Scott White, an attorney and past part-time faculty at University of Washington, is the bill’s primary sponsor.

Oregon is the first state to acquire FACE-like legislation.

Carol mentioned “Rolling Lobby Days” are among the upcoming legislative activities. Transportation may be provided depending on how many people can participate. AFT Seattle members will be asked to travel to Olympia on Monday, February 15. 

AFT Washington is still very involved with early childhood education legislation. 

The group discussed the statewide “Protect Quality Education” petition drive. Pam suggested student involvement would be very helpful, as would a petition table staffed near the espresso lounge. Petitions should not be circulated during class time, but interested students can try to obtain signatures on their own. Signed petitions are to be turned in to AFT Washington by January 26.

The new SAC Director, Richard Mellroth, entered the meeting to introduce himself. Senators introduced themselves to Richard, welcomed him, and described the need for student signatures on petitions. Student Services should probably be contacted before any petitions are distributed. Senators shared with Richard several points regarding the need for action:

· Carol described the state budget as already “set,” with no money moving into higher education in this biennium

· The college might be able to withstand a very small budget cut, but anything larger than, for example, 3%, would be a significant problem. Complicating the issue is our not knowing what the upcoming budget cut will be.

· Legislators will be looking into ending tax write-offs for some of the larger state corporations. This scenario may be more likely to occur if there is a insistent collective voice regarding the need to protect education from further budget slashing. 

· Scholarship funding is drying up, as well, according to Lorellen Nausner. Carol reported a student in October told her there was no money for Education Fund scholarships.

· Val Donato detailed being told on Monday that anyone without current 2009-2010 work study money will not receive any new money. 

· There have been no Education Fund/Foundation Mini-Grants since summer. 

· WorkSource money is not available to ESL students unless they can prove they are entering the workplace. In the past, WorkSource was a resource to fund textbook costs.

Update on Presidential Search Webpage and Input Process

Betsy Campbell, Paul Kurose, Lydia Minatoya, and Trish are the faculty representatives serving on the Presidential Search Committee. 

The Presidential Search Committee will next meet on 1/22/10.Trish briefly described a recent post Reuven Carlyle made on his blog. Carlyle, a representative for the 36th legislative district, challenged Chancellor Jill Wakefield to reform the organizational structure of Seattle Community Colleges, particularly since all three Presidents have retired or have announced retirement.  Carol stated the Budget Committee referenced Carlyle’s blog in its list of recommendations.  According to Carol, Jill’s official position on the matter is unknown. Pam suggested the number and/or quality of applications received could influence Jill’s decision, particularly since there are nine open presidencies in the state. 

The All Faculty Meeting will be held later in January. This meeting will include information on an upcoming bylaws change proposal, and will provide a forum to discuss the possibility of renewing the faculty contract. 

As of January 2010, Carlyle’s blog article can be found online at the below address:

http://reuvencarlyle36.com/page/3/
Construction Workers This Past Summer

Ralph Jenne, Tracy Furutani, and Dave met with Instruction and Facilities personnel to look at policies, processes, and procedures when new construction occurs, in order to avoid problems like those occurring in Fall quarter i.e. the lack of furniture, computers, and projectors in classrooms. During their conversation, they discovered part of the construction work force included prison labor. While the opportunity for those incarcerated to learn a trade is understood and appreciated, the college is a union site, so fair labor and living wage jobs should be supported. Furthermore, since prison labor is assumed to cost less, there is a question of where the leftover money is directed. 

In response to asking for the group’s feedback, Lorellen stated there is a need for more transparency. Carol added that we should actively ask to be notified about the situation. Significant concerns such as the presence of children on campus and the failure not to choose union labor should be addressed. Carol recalled Rudolfo Franco’s previous repeated statements regarding the problem of sub-contracting, but the issue is not included in the budget document. Jeff Caldwell and Mary Ellen O’Keeffe were also reportedly uninformed of the arrangement. 

Grievance Report—Faculty Coordination Committee & Others

There are no new formal grievances at this time.

Dave distributed a copy of “Problem Solving: Faculty Coordination Issues” to Val and Ralph, members of the Faculty Coordination Committee.

Classroom Cleanup

Ralph still needs to contact Rudolfo about whether the Senate can lead a “Classroom Cleanup” project. Carol stated that after checking with Rudolfo to be sure there would be no conflict with the classified union, a meeting with Bruce Kieser should be scheduled. Some of the comments and concerns shared included:

· The Classroom Cleanup project could be a complex endeavor.

· What “should” be thrown away seems to be misunderstood or poorly communicated.

· There is a significant buildup of “filth” on the floors, desks, tables, and chalkboards. 

·  Broken furniture present in classrooms need to be labeled for removal. 

· Karen reported moving broken furniture from the classroom to outside, at the direction of the Furniture Committee lead, but that furniture was returned to the classroom. 

· Garbage and recycling collections are also suffering. Tracy mentioned work study money is no longer available, which has exacerbated the situation. Furthermore, there used to be two janitors per building, and now there is one per two buildings. 

Carol suggested she and Pam meet with Alan Ward, Interim President, to broach the issue. Lorellen suggested they address the health and safety aspects of the matter, which may increase the likelihood for response. 

Reports

Faculty Coordination Task Force

According to Val, the Faculty Coordination Task Force met, with most members in attendance. The meeting turned into a complaint session about unfair workloads and/or duties, as well as the removal of reassigned time. Task Force members are to identify commonalities and differences across coordinator job descriptions. Val had suggested a survey be distributed to all coordinators, which will be created and distributed by Pete Lortz and Kim Chapman. Val forwarded agenda items for the next meeting, to be scheduled in January. 

Pam added there is a need to vote on a peer observer program matter. One person per campus will serve as a peer observation lead, and Tom Drummond has agreed to fill the position this year. The peer observer program leader will act as a point person for campus peer observers, and will be paid the same stipend as other peer observers. Nine more peer observer slots need to be filled. Karen Stuhldreher made a motion to approve Tom Drummond as the peer observer lead, and Val seconded the motion. During discussion, peer observation information was confirmed: completing the peer observation training process results in a $300 stipend, and conducting peer observations results in a $200 stipend. Qualified Priority Hire and full-time faculty can be peer observers. Karen’s motion passed unanimously. 

College Council Update

In December the College Council met with Budget Planning Committee members, according to Council member Dawson. Apparently, there are plans for a three to four percent cut, which is equivalent to $750K-$1 million. There is question about which year the cut would be applied i.e. this academic year or next. Maria Paz heard personnel cuts may be required if numbers reach above 6%. 

The College Council met with Capital Projects Steering Committee yesterday. 

Next Tuesday a decision will be made regarding upcoming plans for the Tech Building. Since two committee members vocalized discontent over not having seen the plans, Steve Miller will be requesting more time from the architect. Features of the building will include an atrium, food service, and student space.

Val moved that Pam replace Betsy Campbell as a faculty member of the Capital Projects Steering Committee, since Betsy had requested a replacement and Pam was willing to take over the position. Scott Bernhard seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

College Council is still looking for a fourth faculty member. Pam suggested Alyssa Agnello, who is getting tenure very soon. Tracy will also ask a couple other faculty members.

There were no other campus reports.

Val moved to adjourn, Brian seconded. The motion was approved unanimously.

Adjourn: 4:30 p.m.
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North Seattle Community College

Faculty Senate

Meeting Minutes

December 2, 2009

Meeting Start: 2:35 p.m.

Attendees: Val Donato, Dave Eberhardt, Tracy Furutani, Brian Holt, Ralph Jenne, Frank Jump, Pam Lippert, Lorellen Nausner, Dawson Nichols, Brian Palmer, Maria Paz, Trish Root, Betty Williams

November 2009 Minutes

Dave Eberhardt made a motion to approve the November 2009 Faculty Senate meeting minutes. The motion was seconded, and the minutes were unanimously approved.

Announcements

· The All-Faculty meeting is scheduled for December 11, at the Labor Temple in Belltown

· An upcoming healthcare rally will be scheduled in Occidental Park

· The next Faculty Senate meeting is scheduled for January 6

· Tom Drummond Award Committee members include Kalyn Owens and Jane Lister Reis

· Student Center: a new student center was not approved (approximate votes were 300 for the center, 1200 against the center)

Action Items

Committee members

Maureen Nutting agreed to be member of the Professional Leave Committee, an At-Large position for one year. Val Donato made a motion to approve Maureen as the At-Large Professional Leave Committee member, and Brian Holt seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

District E-Learning Committee

Brian H. reported that J.C. Clapp agreed to serve on the District E-Learning Committee and Elinor Appel agreed to serve as an Alternate member. Betty Williams made a motion to approve J.C. and Elinor in these respective committee roles,  and Val seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Non-member List

Pam Lippert distributed the list of faculty “feepayers” i.e. those faculty who are paying union fees but are not members.

January Social Mixer

Pam reported she and Carol thought all faculty should be invited to the upcoming mixer, scheduled for Thursday, January 14, 3:30-5:30pm, hopefully in the North Star Dining Room. If the North Star is unavailable, Dawson Nichols volunteered the theater. Verbally inviting mentors and new faculty members. Pam asked Senators to be on site at 3pm to help set up. Dawson is willing to help pick up refreshments. Pam will ask Mary Ellen O’Keeffe if the Education Fund might help finance the event. Pam asked anyone coming up with a creative name for the event to contact her.

Updates/Reports/Discussions

Temporary or Permanent Replacement for Betsy Campbell on the Capital Projects Steering Committee

Val is currently the committee Alternate and wishes to remain an Alternate. Since no one at the table volunteered to serve on the Capital Projects Steering Committee, this business item will need to be revisited later in the meeting.

Classroom Clean-up

Pam mentioned the Senate talked about a classroom clean-up activity a couple years ago and asked the group whether such an event should be added to Collaboration Day. Brainstorming included:

· Any work associated with such an event must not conflict with the Classified Staff contract. Pam suggested Ralph Jenne check with Rudolfo Franco to be sure there are no conflicts. 

· Brian H. suggested furniture pick-up be recorded into a Faciliteis work order

· Val suggested any items needing removal should be labeled, with a carbon copy of any work order being given to the appropriate administrative personnel

· Perhaps working on one building per month would be an effective strategy

· Such a big project might best be conducted outside of Collaboration Day

· The focus should be on opportunities for clean up and organization that do not require new expenditures.

· Maria Paz suggested an emphasis be on de-cluttering, rather than cleaning, the classrooms, which may more closely reflect the project objective

· Ralph pointed out some classrooms do need cleaning, as thick layers of chalk dust are present.

This project will be placed on January’s agenda. 

Faculty Coordination Task Force

The charge of the Faculty Coordination Task Force is to address faculty coordination issues, but since the group has not yet met, specific plans are not yet identified. An upcoming Task Force meeting is scheduled for 4pm, December 9. Val is a member.

Presidential Search Process and Collating of Input on the Survey

Trish Root described the first Presidential Search Committee meeting. The group discussed how requiring teaching experience might make a difference in the type of candidates attracted to the position. 

Through discussion, a number of Senators indicated a desire for transparency in the process, as well as a wish for members to represent their respective campus constituencies. Betty mentioned College Council has a representative on the Committee who will be expected to provide updates to the group. Co-Presidents might ask faculty serving on the Committee to consider these ideas. 

Dave recommended two communications are necessary: one to faculty members, and one to Jill Wakefield and Jack regarding the transparency of the process. Subsequently, Dave made a motion for the Senate to convey to Jack and the Chancellor our insistence on complete transparency for processes and procedures involved in the Presidential Search Committee. The motion was seconded.

The group discussed what the Senate might do to optimize communication about the search. A number of ideas and opinions were verbalized, including:

· Insistence rather than a request for transparency

· Inviting Search Committee members to the next Senate meeting

· Asking Search Committee members to serve based on the needs and interests of faculty, as well as their own intelligence and viewpoints

· At a minimum, the Senate should be informed of general Committee progress 

· Provide feedback in the next step of the progress i.e. the rating scale

Pam asked Brian H. to talk to Jack about the next step in the process. Brian H. has not sent the survey summary to the four faculty representatives, though he offered to do so, along with a general message regarding what faculty want. 

Dave withdrew his motion.

Brian H. has an appointment with Jack tomorrow, at which time he will be discussing survey results and talking to him about the need for transparency.

Grievances

Dawson made a motion for the Senate to move into Executive Session. The motion passed unanimously. 

Lorellen Nausner made a motion to exit from Executive Session. The motion passed unanimously.

Budget Planning Committee

Maria Paz reported a Budget Planning Committee meeting is scheduled for tomorrow. “Big-ticket” items regarding upcoming budget considerations include:

· hiring freeze of hourly employees

· furloughs

· duplicating programs

Maria reported other considerations seemed rather vague. Maria asked for other ideas to bring to the table. Contributions included:

· Questioning the new I-Best Director position, especially during a budget crisis

· Questioning the need for new director positions in general

· When new directors are hired, support is also needed, so how will these positions be funded?

College Council

Dawson reported that Budget Committee Chairpersons Michael Shaw and Dennis Yamaguchi will attend the next College Council meeting to get a head start on addressing budget planning problems.  There appears to be need for a 3-8% budget cut. 

College Council will be distributing a survey, asking for individual stories about how budget cuts have impacted personnel. The President stated such stories would help him when communicating with the legislature. 

Temporary/Permanent Replacement on Capital Projects Committee

Val suggested a message about the need for a Committee member be communicated to faculty. Such a message should include time commitment requirements. Pam will volunteer for the Committee if no one else does.

The North Seattle Community College chorus will perform in concert on December 10. 

Snacks for January Senate Meeting

Brian Palmer volunteered to bring snacks. 

Other

Lorellen reported strong participation among ESL students and faculty regarding the Student Center issue.

Lorellen requested clarification and talking points regarding the peer observation process. She will obtain the paperwork from Pam. 

Pam provided Senators with announcements for the December 11 AFT Seattle meeting, to be distributed to division faculty.

Meeting adjourned: 4:25 p.m.
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Senators introduced themselves to guest Allan French.

Approve Minutes October 7, October 21, 2009

Val Donato moved to approve both sets of October 2009 minutes, Betty Williams seconded. The motion passed unanimously. 

Updates/Reports/Discussions

Presidential Search Process Update

An announcement regarding the upcoming Presidential Search process is scheduled for tomorrow, according to Betty. Brian Holt has been compiling feedback collected from the Presidential Search survey sent to faculty. 26 survey responses were received, and many of the comments were similar. Pam Lippert mentioned the final four faculty Committee members will be named soon, and that all six individuals on the original list would do a stellar job. 

State Board Mission Study

According to Allan French, the SBCTC created a mission task force 13 months ago to identify the challenges faced by the state’s community college system over the next 20 years. With very few faculty members serving on the original group chaired by Jim Garrison, Sandra Shroeder asked for greater faculty representation. As a result, an additional four faculty members were allowed to join, and Allan is among these four members. Since July of this year many emails have circulated among group members about the future of education, but, according to Allan, little commentary about what is happening today. 

Task force members worked on recommendations in July and submitted their work to the SBCTC in September for preliminary feedback. A revision that included faculty input was created after the September State Board meeting. Jan Yoshiwara, the Board’s Education Services Director, seems to be in charge of organizing the information. The next—and last--task force meeting is scheduled for November 17, at which time final revisions will be made based on gathered feedback. 

Allan is concerned about the lack of discussion about what is happening in education today. For example, while there is a desire to improve student services, there is no current information or data supporting that need. Similarly, task force members spoke of how the future role of faculty might change, but no faculty were surveyed. Allan also feels there is a need for more input from students, community leaders, businesses, and unit administrators. Allan shared his concern with other task force members, but received the response, “We can’t talk to everybody.”

Allan wants as much feedback on the document as possible, and encouraged Senators to ask colleagues for their opinions. Faculty disagreeing with the document’s current language are asked to provide suggestions for improvement.  So far, he has received approximately 10 formal responses and perhaps a half dozen informal responses posted on the web.

Allan pointed out the document’s last section, “Continue to pursue greater state investments…” was added because Lynne Dodson attended the meeting and advocated for it. 

Allan and other task force members were told by Jim Garrison to get used to less and less money in future biennia. 

Allan reported the Higher Education Coordinating Board has set a goal for an increase in baccalaureate degrees. The community colleges’ BAS degrees are contributing to this goal, and administrative personnel appear supportive of this trend. 

Some Senators communicated unease with what appears to be a very different instructional direction: moving away from guiding students to be educated citizens and instead moving toward churning out products.  

Finally, Allan reported the Gates student achievement grant was not mentioned at the meeting. 

Student Council Report – Student Center Process

Alexis Baranov reported first learning of the Student Center proposal approximately a year ago when Executive Team members approached the Student Council, asking for their recommendation to build the Center. The Council did not feel comfortable providing a recommendation, but did wish to become involved with the process. In April students were told state funding was unavailable and would subsequently be required to fund the entire project. 

Student leadership has been challenged getting students involved in the Student Center issue. Although there has been perceived pressure for student leaders to advocate for the center, Student Council members remain adamant about asking the student body to decide for themselves.

Students were mailed a letter and a brochure via “snail mail.” This Friday students will receive email or, for those without email addresses, post cards about the upcoming Student Center vote. The online voting process will occur November 6-20. Students needing help are encouraged to show up to Student Council offices this Friday and the following Monday and Tuesday. There is a link about the proposed center and vote on the NSCC Student Leadership website.

Alexis answered questions about the challenges some students have regarding the electronic voting process. Carol Hamilton volunteered to work with Alexis since a number of ESL faculty have contacted her about the vote. 

Dawson Nichols recognized Alexis and the rest of the Student Council for their efforts in communicating this most important issue to the student constituency.

Capital Projects Discussion

There is a capital projects meeting tomorrow at 2:30pm in the Baxter Center. 

Betsy Campbell is interested in questions faculty have so she can follow up at meetings. Lorellen Nausner asked if the Student Center was not approved whether money coming from the college could be directed toward other needs. Dave stated if the skybridge were to be removed then elevator systems would need to be installed. The current elevator systems are already overburdened, often malfunction, and sound rather scary when they do function. 

There was continued discussion about the proposed Student Center project. Carol asked about whether a needs study was conducted prior to the determination for need. Karen described the well-used, impressive student facility at Highline Community College, and how the plan for North’s center did not seem to be a well thought-out plan.  Perhaps of greater importance was a perception that those questioning the project and its ramifications are not being listened to. From a positive perspective, the Art Department was to meet with architects today regarding problems a new building might pose for their classes.  

Betsy stated the last committee reference to the skybridge issue was last August when she broached the subject. At the time she was told a decision about the skybridge had not been made. Alexis had heard the skybridge might need repair, and Frank Jump added earthquake issues might exist.

Returning to the topic of the proposed Student Center, Alexis reported being told a part of the future Technology Building renovation would include tutoring and similar student services, but only if the Student Center plan is approved. If the center does not get approved, then these services would not be part of a Technology Building renovation. Carol responded that such plans are often included in original designs and proposals because the capital project score is raised. The plans, however, do not always translate during the construction process. Individuals felt this question was an important one to ask the capital projects committee. 

Karen asked Betsy whether the coordinated studies classroom in the College Center’s west wing would be affected by the plans, and Betsy replied there has been no mention of such an arrangement. 

In response to Pam’s question about what Betsy might need from the Senate, Betsy suggested a note taker be present so she could take information back to the committee.

Action Items

Joint/Local Committee Appointments

Karen made a motion to approve faculty membership of the Strategic Planning Committee: Nancy Adelson, Dawson Nichols, Cesily Crowser, and Denise Brannan. Trish seconded the motion. Carol said Jack Bautsch would chair the group. Val thought Committee representatives should be asked to keep the Senate “in the loop.” The motion passed unanimously.

There are more interested candidates than Diversity Advisory Committee positions. Karen, one of the candidates, volunteered to remove her name from consideration. To create a mix of new and seasoned faculty members on the Diversity Advisory Committee, it was moved and seconded that Jamila Barton, Elizabeth Goulet, Annette Schley, and Betty Williams be approved as Committee members, with Karen and Paul Kurose serving as alternates. The motion passed unanimously.

Tom Drummond Award

Bob Fineman asked Ralph Jenne and Pam about starting an endowment in the name of Tom Drummond, who may be retiring within a year. Bob would like such an endowment to be fashioned after the Val Donato Award, and he would be willing to donate the first $1000. The Faculty Senate could decide who would receive the award while the Education Fund would manage the endowment. Dave Eberhardt made a motion that the Senate begin conversations around implementing the award, Karen seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Call-In on Healthcare November 5

Thursday, November 5, is the day to call legislators regarding the need for healthcare reform.

Social Mixer for New Faculty

To encourage faculty communication, Pam thinks a new faculty mixer would be a good idea. When Pam mentioned the concept to Mary Ellen O’Keeffe about whether the Education Fund might possibly help pay for such an event, her response seemed positive. A mixer was proposed for January, perhaps on a Friday. Senators should bring ideas for the mixer to the December meeting.

Grievance Report

The Senate went into Executive Session

The Senate exited Executive Session

Report on Faculty for the Future Meeting of AFT Washington

Carol asked faculty to be more involved. The first Know Your Contract, or KYC, and the first Blotter are published this month. They would both be good additions to the division bulletin boards.

Joint Committee Vacancies

We still need one person for Professional Leave and one person for Elearning Joint Committees

Adjourn: 5:00 p.m.
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Presidential Search Committee Discussion

Before discussion began, Senators recognized all ten individuals who volunteered for the Committee as superb candidates.

Senators identified committee membership criteria:

· Cross-division representation

· Faculty commitment to diversity

· Campus involvement

· Search committee experience

· A mix of more recent hires as well as more experienced faculty

· Availability to serve

· Senators wanted both full- and part-time faculty members, but no part-timers applied

Additionally, Senators mentioned the importance of commitment to North Seattle Community College’s students and mission, as well as a general ability to represent faculty across all areas. 

Two candidates, Carol Hamilton and Trish Root, left the conference room.

After much discussion, Senators chose six candidates to forward to Jill Wakefield for consideration.

Adjourn: ?
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June Senate Minutes

June 30, 2009 minutes were approved.

District Senate Retreat

The retreat is scheduled for the upcoming weekend. Pam Lippert announced anyone interested in attending should RSVP in an email message to Lynne Dodson. 

Collaboration Day

On Friday, October 23 there will be an employee information fair as part of Collaboration Day, and the Senate will have a table in the North Star Dining Room from 11am-1pm. Pam will welcome the company of anyone who can help.

Committee Membership

Betty Williams reported Lynda Wilkinson is interested in the three-year College Council position and Tim Fiegenbaum would like to serve as alternate. A motion was made to appoint Lynda to the three-year College Council position with Tim as alternate. The motion passed unanimously.

Betsy Campbell, Deanna Li, and Ralph Jenne are willing to serve on the Budget Planning Committee but there is an additional position remaining. The committee meets the first Thursday of each month, from 2:30-4:00pm, although in October the first meeting is on the 15th. Maria Paz volunteered to fill the last position. A motion was made to appoint Maria to the Budget Planning Committee, and the motion passed unanimously. Dave Eberhardt announced an upcoming district fiscal year budget meeting scheduled for Monday, 10/12, from 2-3pm in the Education Building. Anyone who can attend should do so, and should bring other faculty, as well.

Pam pointed out Roy Flores will be leading the all college meeting next week in Ron LaFayette’s absence. Like Ron, Roy will be retiring at the end of December.

Carol Hamilton, Tom Drummond, and Christopher Davis are currently serving on the district Faculty Development Advisory Committee. Edgar Jasso has indicated an interest in filling the last opening. Val Donato moved Edgar be appointed to the Faculty Development Advisory Committee. The motion was approved unanimously.

Vince Offenback is serving on the district Distance Learning Committee, but North needs to fill the ‘at-large’ position this year. Committee meetings occur approximately once a month. Ralph Jenne will ask one or more individuals if they are interested, as will Brian Holt.

Pam asked Senators about any other committee staffing needs. Betty referenced an email Roy distributed to the campus community about four specific committees: Diversity Advisory Committee, Strategic Planning, Sustainability, and Budget Planning groups. The Senate elects College Council members, and divisions elect CAS members. Should the Senate establish a procedure regarding faculty positions on these committees? Senators indicated interest in playing a role in committee member selection. They discussed motion language and whether committee appointment would apply to committees called by the Executive Team or simply college-wide committees in general. 

As with the Budget Planning Committee, the Senate expects to have a voice regarding membership in these committees. Accordingly, Ralph agreed to word the motion. 

Presidential Search

Vince Offenback, Tracy Furutani, and Pam attended a meeting with Mary Ellen O’Keeffe regarding the upcoming search. Mary Ellen would like the Senate to recommend six faculty for the search committee, and she will choose four of those individuals. Pam will send an email message to all faculty, asking interested individuals to contact Senators. The Senate will ask potential committee members why they wish to serve on the search committee. Maria suggested we ask for names initially and then follow up with a request for a short statement. The Senate will then meet to decide which names will be submitted to Mary Ellen. Dawson Nichols stated criteria for selection should be established. The group agreed, and also mentioned part-time faculty and full-time faculty from all divisions should be represented. Prior experience on search committees and campus involvement will also be considered. 

Mary Ellen wants the Senate to list the strengths we believe the next President should have. When the Senate convenes to identify which names should be forwarded, we should also use the opportunity to discuss these strengths. The group decided on October 21 as the deadline to obtain a list of interested names to discuss. Brian Holt will send out a survey asking about faculty to identify strengths and criteria they wish to see in a campus President.

Betty mentioned a College Council representative will be serving on the search committee, made up of four faculty, four classified staff, three exempt personnel members, a student representative, and a committee coordinator (Jack Bautsch). Mary Ellen will be working with South Seattle Community College, since the institution is also searching for a President. She is hoping for a pool of 30 applicants, a committee selection of three to five finalists, and a hired President in place by July 1, 2010. 

The Senate voted to move into Executive Session.

The Senate voted to exit from Executive Session.

Grievances

Dave reported on current grievances. With respect to the faculty coordinator grievance, faculty reached an agreement with Mary Ellen to create a committee of two deans and one faculty member per division to address coordination work and stipends. Coordination work must be restricted to 88 hours or less per quarter. A final report is to be generated prior to end of Winter 2010 quarter, so the Senate must identify and appoint faculty to this committee. Pam will send a separate message to all faculty regarding this issue.

Dave will be talking with Mary Ellen about classroom safety issues (construction-related disruptions, furniture needs, room assignment challenges, etc) in the near future, so any Senator with a specific concern should contact Dave and/or Ralph. Tracy has agreed to be an assistant grievance representative, a new arrangement. Val moved to approve Tracy as an assistant grievance representative. The motion passed unanimously.

The group decided faculty wanting to serve on the President search committee should express their interest by Tuesday, October 13, after which time they will be asked to complete their opinions on why they should serve by Wednesday, 10/14. The Senate will meet to discuss the issue on Wednesday, 10/21, at 2:30 p.m.

Quarterly Evaluations

Senators discussed how long faculty should save student evaluations.

IRC Construction Project

One of the issues Pam will be discussing with the President is parking. Construction workers currently have free reserved spaces. Val added there is not sufficient parking space for all individuals who have to be on campus at a given time, such as 9am. Perhaps more distant, vacant spots could be offered to workers. Air quality is another issue impacting the campus community.

Pam feels there is still definite interest in removing the sky bridge, and Val asked that faculty concern be mentioned in the upcoming meeting with the President. Tracy pointed out there does not seem to be any peripheral plans regarding classroom shifts, parking, and departmental moves when the north end projects begin. 

Executive Board Report

There is neither legislative money for salary increases, nor turnover dollars available. There may be $40,000 for part-time faculty, but the State Board is currently denying all faculty increases.

Five faculty from each campus may attend a conference scheduled on 10/24 in Seatac. The Board is hoping for two experienced faculty, two newer faculty and Jennifer Wu, FACTS Representative.

The faculty contract expires June 30, 2010. The Chancellor has requested to roll the contract over an additional year. The Executive Board may wish to honor the request, but must first ask the membership. In the current fiscal situation, renewing the contract means we would not lose anything. If we open the negotiations process, however, we could lose.

Plans for a Bob Markholdt remembrance are moving forward.

Mentoring

There seems to be confusion around mentoring. Some faculty report being sent a memo stating they would not be receiving a salary increase for mentoring unless specific information were provided to administration. In the past, however, faculty only needed to provide details on an as-needed basis. Since Lynne Dodson has also sent correspondence asking who people are mentoring, clarification may be necessary. Ralph commented what has been an informal program seems to be turning into a formal one. Tracy asked Presidents to send an email to Lynne regarding the issue. Maria suggested the issue be taken to the Executive Board since all campuses should be consistent. 

Goals for the Year

Discussion of goals will be on next month’s agenda, so Senators should think about our group objectives between now and the next meeting.

Snacks

Ralph volunteered to bring snacks to the November Senate meeting.

Ralph presented wording for the following motion, “As is currently the case with the Budget Committee and the College Council, the Faculty Senate expects to approve faculty members of the DAC, Strategic Planning, and Sustainability Committees.” The motion passed unanimously.

The Senate will next meet on Wednesday, October 21st at 2:30pm.

Pam is meeting with Ron LaFayette on Friday, October 9.

The next Senate meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, November 4.

Adjourned: 4:15 p.m.



